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Cybersquat for Art 
 
We've all heard about cybersquatters--naughty but clever nobodies who snatch up the domain names of 
corporate behemoths and start peddling hair-growth products, for example (see proctorandgamble.com). 
But now that the Web is utterly, irrefutably mainstream and space is running out, what happens when a big 
company wants a little company's name? Usually, the big guys win. But the eToys.com versus etoy.com 
battle is one example of how the Net is, in some cases, mightier than the litigation team. 
 
Make Toys Not Art 
 
Just before the start of the 1999 Christmas shopping frenzy, online toy seller eToys.com decided that it was 
tired of being confused with its cyberneighbor, Internet art group etoy.com. So, even though etoy.com had 
set up its site in 1995 (well before eToys.com's 1996 incorporation and 1997 launch) the e-tailer decided to 
sue for the domain name. Zai, a spokesman for the art group, explains the irony of the situation: "We've 
been interested in the changing world of digital culture...since 1994. Our site is all about civilization. Now, 
it's kind of funny that we were attacked by one of the biggest e-commerce companies, and they tried to 
completely remove us from dot-com domain." 
 
eToys.com filed a suit in Santa Monica, California, and as a result, the art group was barred from using the 
etoy.com site from November 29 to February 10 of the following year. According to Zai, eToys.com accused 
etoy.com of everything from terrorism to trafficking in pornography. The suit posed a major hurdle for the 
art group: while lawyers advised that the group would ultimately win a trademark suit, it could cost 
hundreds of thousands of dollars to defend itself at the state court level, where eToys.com had brought the 
suit. Also, etoy artists are based, for the most part, in Europe. Not only did they not have the funding to fight 
a full-scale legal battle, but they were playing on eToys's home court, under U.S. law, and the artists lived 
hundreds of dollars in plane fare away. 
 
The People United 
 
Nonetheless, the group, whose technology-challenging work has received recognition and won a 
prestigious Ars Electronica award in Europe, was determined to fight. It mobilized a contingent of Internet 
support and fought tooth and nail for its cyberspot. In February, eToys.com relented and settled out of 
court. 
 
In the end, etoy.com not only got to keep its site, but also got a new piece of Internet art out of the whole 
thing. At Toywar.com, you can watch the Toy War movie, a dramatization of the case in movie form. 


